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File photo. An unknown male wolverine was spotted at a wildlife monitoring station. Courtesy of the 

Cascades Carnivore Project 

READ ON 
Conservation groups are worried that the federal government isn’t making decisions on plants and 

wildlife to add to the endangered species list. They say that backlog could be harmful to species in 

the Northwest, such as wolverines and whitebark pine trees. 

At the end of the Obama administration, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service came up with a plan that 

was supposed to shorten a backlog of species that might need a place on the endangered species list 

or need more critical habitat protected. 

But the Center for Biological Diversity says that plan has gone by the wayside under the Trump 

administration.  

Noah Greenwald, the group’s endangered species director, said 46 species should have been 

considered in Fiscal Year 2019, which ended Sept. 30. 

“Delays at worst can cause extinction. Almost certainly will cause further declines, making recovery 

more difficult and expensive,” Greenwald said. 

He said wolverines and whitebark pine trees are of particular concern in the Northwest. Both species 

face challenges as climate change makes higher-elevation habitat warmer. 

A final listing determination for the American wolverine was supposed to happen in the federal fiscal 

year 2018 (which ended Sept. 30, 2018), according to the Center for Biological Diversity. The 

wolverine’s habitat ranges throughout the west, including in Washington, Idaho and Oregon. 

“(Wolverines need) persistent spring snowpack in the mountains – that’s where it dens and raises its 

young, in the snow. So as we lose spring snowpack, we’re losing habitat for wolverines,” Greenwald 

said. 

He said wolverines are also threatened by road building, ski areas and other winter recreation like 

snowmobiling. 

Whitebark pine trees had a proposed listing determination in Fiscal Year 2019, the Center said. Its 

habitat is in several western states, including Washington, Idaho and Oregon. 

“(Whitebark pine) is a higher elevation species. The climate space where it can live is being pushed 

further and further uphill. At some point, it just may not be able to survive,” Greenwald said. 

The trees are also threatened by a disease called white pine blister rust, which a report by the U.S. 

Forest Service said was “probably the most destructive disease of five-needle (white) pines in North 

America.” 
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Greenwald said the federal work plan and required statutory deadlines have “well passed” for all of 

these 46 species they’re monitoring. He said the Center would “go to court to accelerate protection 

for these species.” 

The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service didn’t respond to a request for comment on Monday. 
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